SELECTBOARD MEETING
MINUTES
July 24th, 2023

I. OPEN MEETING –  Chairman Mark Bullard opened the July 24th, 2023, Selectboard meeting at 6:00 PM.  Those present include Al Buckley, Mark Bullard, Michael Daley, Zachary Brown,  April Busfield, Richard Thibeault, and Noreen Labrecque.  Members of the public present included: Britni Haley of the Community Builders Hub and Gail Fisher.  
II. APPROVAL OF MINUTES– July 10th, 2023 –  Meeting minutes for the July 10th, 2023, meeting were distributed and reviewed by board members before and at the meeting.  Mike made a motion to approve the July 10th, 2023, meeting minutes as written, and Al seconded.  Chairman Bullard asked if there was any discussion; seeing none, he called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative. 
III. ADDITIONS/DELETIONS TO AGENDA –  No additions or deletions were made to the agenda. 
IV. GENERAL PUBLIC COMMENT – 
a. Britni Haley- Community Steward- Colebrook/Canaan area-  Britni Haley was in to introduce herself as the community steward for the area.  She works for the newly formed Community Builders Hub, an initiative created after the last Neil and Louise Tillotson Fund strategic plan.  The Community Builders Hub aims to connect towns and townspeople to make things happen in the community.  Britni told the board that she attended the CNC open houses and one of their meetings to gain insight into the area and wanted to come to the board to do the same.  The board discussed the prevalent issues, and the board and Britni brainstormed ideas to solve these issues.  The board thanked Britni for attending.  

V. REPORT FROM THE LISTERS-

a. Errors and Omissions R22003.B-  Noreen was in to report that a change had been made to the Grand List after it was lodged, following grievance hearings.  The Listers noticed that two adjoining properties, owned by the same individual, should have been marked as contiguous.  When this change was made it resulted in a decrease in the Grand List.  Al made a motion to accept the errors and omissions report given to the Selectboard; Mike seconded this motion.   Chairman Bullard called for any further discussion, seeing none, he called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative and the board signed the report.   

VI. REPORT FROM HIGHWAY – 
a. Hall Stream Bridge Project Update – Richard reported that work had begun on the bridge.  It has been slow as they have had to wait for the water to recede, but they seem to be here daily.  Richard asked if the board knew if the State or DuBois and King had been contacted, and no one knew.  Richard said he would contact VTrans to see what needs to be done as the project advances.  As with most projects, Richard said Austin Construction needs to remove more concrete from the bridge's underside; this will cost more.  Richard will contact VTrans to see what can be done about this.  
b. Class 4 Highway Work Update – Richard reported that the work using ARPA money is going well.  Hudson Road has received a few new culverts, and the ditches have been cleaned.  Cunningham Logging is still working on the road, but Richard said they should be done work later this week.  

c. State of Vermont Grant Agreement- Grants in Aid FY24 – Zach presented the agreement sent by the State of Vermont for the 2024 GIA grant in the amount of $10,000, which includes a $2,500 match.  The board reviewed the agreement.  Mike made a motion to approve the agreement with the State of Vermont for the Grants in Aid FY24 money; Al seconded this motion.  Chairman Bullard called for further discussion; seeing none, he called for a vote.   The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative; Chairman Bullard signed the agreement.  Zach will send it to the State of Vermont for the final signature.  

d. State of Vermont Grant Agreement- River Road Paving FY24 – Zach presented the grant agreement to the board.  The grant is $108,000, with a 20% match of $21,600.  Mike asked why River Road was picked and if other roads needed to be paved.  Richard explained that River Road is a Class II Highway and receives grant money to maintain it.  The funds can only be used to pave Class II Highways; the only one Canaan has is River Road.   Al made a motion to approve the grant agreement for paving River Road, and Mike seconded.  Chairman Bullard asked if there was any other discussion; seeing none, he called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative; Chairman Bullard signed the agreement.  Zach will send it to the State of Vermont for the final signature.  
VII. REPORT FROM WASTEWATER TREATMENT PLANT –
a. The board discussed an ongoing personnel issue. 
b. April reported that the Camp Pump Station had broken down after the heavy rain and flooding.  She had to call Bolen’s Septic to pump out the pump station several times last week manually.  The generator also had an issue she believed was a possible lightning strike.  She had two electricians look at it, and both said that the transfer switch had been fried.  Brookfield Service came to look at the generator and said the same thing.  April will look into finding the cheapest fix to this issue.  The board discussed finding a new generator service company. 
c. April also reported that the pump that had been rebuilt for the station had stopped working.  She had pump systems come and replace them with the spare that she had on hand.  She asked the board for approval to purchase a spare pump, which will cost about $12,000.  The board was in agreement that this needed to be done.  Zach said the money will come out of Capital Reserves. 
d. The board discussed the feasibility and potential for switching the camp pump station from a single phase to a three, as it is the one that is worked the hardest.  The other pump stations on VT RTE 253 are all three phases, but this one is not.  April said she had looked into it before, which would cost nearly $70,000.  She will look into it again and return what she finds to the board.  
e. The board discussed the possibility of placing a solar farm at the Treatment Plant.  Zach and April will look into the possibility.  
VIII.  SOLID WASTE – 
a. Canaan Blue Trash Bags Update -  Zach told the board that the blue bag supply was getting low and would need to be replaced soon.  He said that the Town has approximately six cases of bags that have been brought back as defective.  He wanted to know if the board wanted to keep ordering the bags or if they wanted to look into another option.  The board discussed several options and asked Zach to look into them further.  
IX.  NEW BUSINESS – 

a. 2023 Municipal Tax Rates-  Zach presented the board with the proposed 2023 tax rates for their review and a six years study of the previous tax rates.  He reported that the homestead and non-homestead education rates are incredibly close this year.  Zach explained how the rates were set and noted an increase of $0.2151 and $0.2515 for homestead and non-homestead rates, respectively,  from the previous year.  However, the rate is lower than it was for the past few years.  Mike made a motion to approve and set the 2023 Municipal Tax Rates as presented; Al seconded this motion.  Chairman Bullard asked for any discussion, seeing none, and he called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative.   The office will print tax bills at the beginning of next week.  The tax rates are as follows:

i. General- $0.4287

ii. Highway- $0.2569

iii. Library- $0.0788

iv. Voted Articles- $0.0156

v. Homestead Education (Set by the State of Vermont)- $1.3522

vi. Non-Homestead Education (Set by the State of Vermont)- $1.3543

1. Total Residential/Homestead- $2.1322

2. Total Non-Residential/Homestead- $2.1343

b. Use of Facilities Applications- CNC and Rec Park-  Zach presented two use of facilities applications submitted by CNC and the Rec Park.  The first was for August 26th for a Yard Sale, and the second was for October 7th for a Chili Cookoff.  Mike made a motion to approve the two use of facilities applications; Al seconded this motion.  Chairman Bullard asked for any further discussion; seeing none, he called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative.  
c. Local Hazard Mitigation Plan Contract- OPH Consulting-  Chairman Bullard signed the contract with OPH Consulting, which was approved at the last board meeting on July 10th, 2023.  

d. Zoning Board Update- 07/20/23 Meeting-   Zach presented the board with a new nomination for the Zoning Board, Margaret Knapp.   Mike made a motion to appoint Margaret to the Zoning Board of Adjustments until the next Town meeting; Al seconded this motion.  Chairman Bullard called for discussion; seeing none, he called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative, and Margaret was appointed to the Zoning Board.   

e. Weapon Policy-  Gail Fisher was in to request the Selectboard post all Town Buildings and Grounds as weapon/firearm free.  She stated that a few Zoning Board meetings had been highly heated, and she was fearful.  The board said they would contact the attorney before moving forward as no one knew what the statutes were pertaining to this.  The board did agree that a law enforcement officer can attend zoning board meetings, if needed. [Update:  The board received a response from the Town’s attorney stating the Selectboard can only prohibit the use of firearms on Town property but could not prohibit the possession. ]
f. Junky Yards 2023-  The board reviewed the letters and instructed Zach to send the letters out soon.  No further action was taken. 

X. OLD BUSINESS –  No action/discussion was taken. 
XI. OTHER BUSINESS – No action/discussion was taken.
XII. EXECUTIVE SESSION – No action/discussion was taken.
XIII. SORT MAIL/SIGN WARRANT – Warrants 15-23 for $56,662.24 and 15-23A for $1,449.60 were signed and executed by the board. 
XIV. ADJOURN MEETING-  Al motioned for the meeting to be adjourned, and Mike seconded.  Chairman Bullard called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative.  Chairman Bullard adjourned the meeting at 7:55 PM. 
